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ABSTRACT: The Great Lakes Spill Protection Initiative (GLSPI) was 
launched in 1992 by eight Great Lakes governors and the chief executive 
officers of six oil companies. The major objectives of the initiative are to 
foster a harmonious regulatory framework to promote spill protection 
efforts, to assure effective response capacity, and to develop cooperative 
approaches to spill prevention. The initiative undertook a review of 
existing state regulations, compiled a database of regional response 
contractors, and facilitated a dialogue between state agencies and indus-
try representatives. The results of these efforts led to recommendations 
for reviewing and revising state reporting requirements for consistency 
with federal requirements, streamlining the notification process by es-
tablishing a common number for reporting spills, enacting legislation to 
exempt responders from spill liability in states that have not already done 
so, coordinating response exercises among industry and governmental 
agencies, improving spill data collection for the Great Lakes basin, 
establishing guiding principles for developing state regulations, develop-
ing economic incentives to encourage industry prevention efforts, imple-
menting outreach programs to raise awareness of spill protection princi-
ples, and continuing the dialogue between government and industry 
representatives. The GLSPI demonstrates the benefits of a public/pri-
vate spill protection partnership that may be applicable to other regions. 

In July of 1989, the Great Lakes governors signed an Oil Spill 
Control Strategy Agreement stating their belief that the collective 
ability to prevent and control oil spills in the Great Lakes region must 
be strengthened, and outlining steps that state and federal govern-
ments should take to achieve that goal. At the request of the governors, 
a white paper on the subject was written by the Council of Great Lakes 
Governors that in broad terms describes how a "spill protection part-
nership" could be forged between state governments and related pe-
troleum industries in the Great Lakes region.3 It was recognized that 
state governments have an obligation to establish and enforce regula-
tory programs to protect their natural resources, while members of the 
petroleum industry want to prevent oil spill through good operating 
practices and at the same time seek cost-effective compliance with 
practical regulations. 

The Great Lakes Spill Protection Initiative (GLSPI) was formally 
launched in May of 1992 by the governors of the eight Great Lake 
states (Illinois, Indiana, Michigan, Minnesota, New York, Ohio, 
Pennsylvania, and Wisconsin) and the chief executive officers (CEOs) 
of six petroleum companies that operate in the region (Amoco, BP, 
Marathon, Mobil, Sun, and Total). The goal of the initiative is to 
ensure that the Great Lakes are protected against environmental 
damages from crude oil and petroleum product spills, recognizing that 
protecting the Great Lakes from spills requires effective response 
capabilities as well as an investment in spill prevention policies and 
practices. The major objectives of the initiative are to foster a harmo-
nious regulatory framework to promote effective prevention and re-
sponse capabilities in the region, to assure an adequate and effective 

response capacity, and to develop cooperative approaches to spill 
prevention. 

Initiative activities 

In the past two years, the GLSPI has completed several tasks aimed 
at achieving the stated objectives. These projects include reviewing 
current state oil spill legislation and regulations, developing a regional 
response contractor database, and conducting a series of workshops 
designed to increase communications between state agencies and in-
dustry personnel. 

Regulatory and legislative review. The first project of the initiative 
was a report to the Great Lakes governors on legislative and regulatory 
barriers to effective spill prevention and response.1 The report con-
centrates on five main topics: responder immunity, liability limits, 
response requirements, prevention policies, and inspection require-
ments. The survey provides a basis for identifying similarities, varia-
tions, and discrepancies in state regulations. In formulating recom-
mendations for a regional regulatory framework, the initiative sought 
to strike a balance among the following set of principles. 

• State regulations should be consistent with the federal Oil Pollu-
tion Act of 1990 (OPA-90). 

• Efforts to create a regional policy framework should strive to 
maximize flexibility because a safe and cost-effective infrastruc-
ture for the delivery of petroleum products is a critical underpin-
ning of the regional economy. 

• Existing state legislation should not be preempted unless it is 
demonstrated to be a barrier to effective spill protection. 

• In cases where significant variations exist among the states, 
harmonization toward the more stringent requirements may be 
necessary. 

• An emphasis on prevention is critical. 
• A regional approach to regulatory policy must recognize the con-

tinuing evolution of the industry. 
• In translating recommendations into actions, priority must be 

given to ensuring compliance with existing federal and state 
requirements. 

• This review was helpful in establishing the basis for many of the 
subsequent initiative activities. 

Contractor database. With information provided by initiative mem-
bers, a database of regional response contractors was compiled. The 
database will assist companies in identifying contractors and equip-
ment stockpiles for inclusion in their OPA-90 response plans. These 
data have been forwarded to the Great Lakes Commission's Emer-
gency Preparedness Task Force for input into the Great Lakes Area 
Committee Inventory of Emergency Response (GLACIER) database, 
which can be accessed through an electronic bulletin board (Hazardous 
Materials Information Exchange). 

Public/private partnership. The GLSPI sponsored a series of work-
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shops in late 1993 to achieve two goals. The first was to foster a 
dialogue between state agencies and industry representatives. A pri-
mary benefit of the initiative is these opportunities for industry-to-
state and state-to-state discussions on spill protection topics. The open 
meeting format established a better understanding of the issues for 
both the regulators and the regulated community. The meetings al-
lowed member companies to discuss their individual efforts in preven-
tion and response, and provided the opportunity for each state in the 
region to discuss its statutory and regulatory requirements. The second 
objective of the workshops was to develop a series of recommendations 
to the Great Lakes governors and company CEOs aimed at enhancing 
regional spill protection. The workshops were facilitated by personnel 
from Clean Sites, a nonprofit third-party neutral who effectively kept 
the discussions on track and provided administrative support to the 
initiative. 

With respect to response issues, the workshop agenda included a 
review of the Incident Command System, which has been adopted by 
many companies as the preferred spill management system, and a 
review of the response planning requirements under OPA-90 for ves-
sels, refineries, terminals, and pipelines. State agency representatives 
made presentations on agency jurisdiction, response capabilities, in-
formation requirements, state and Canadian cooperative efforts, and 
the status of area contingency plans. 

Following the success of the response workshop, the initiative spon-
sored a second meeting to discuss prevention issues. At this meeting an 
overview of the petroleum industry in the Great Lakes region, a review 
of historical spills, and the principles of risk assessment were pres-
ented. Industry representatives provided information on safety and 
spill prevention policies that included discussions of process safety 
management, spill prevention control and countermeasure (SPCC) 
planning, employee training programs, and a review of industry oper-
ating standards designed to prevent spills. 

Recommendations 

The 1994 report entitled Spill Response and Prevention in the Great 
Lake Basin2 contains a review of initiative activities and summarizes 
the information exchange from the meetings discussed above. The 
report begins with a summary of the oil industry in the Great Lakes 
Basin and presents spill trends both nationwide and within the basin. It 
provides a summary of state and federal spill prevention and response 
programs, and includes an overview of industry initiatives to achieve 
spill protection. 

Most importantly, the report forwards specific recommendations to 
the Great Lakes governors and CEOs of the oil companies that 
launched the initiative. The initiative has served to frame the issue of 
spill protection in the region better; and once implemented, the recom-
mendations will make significant progress in addressing those issues. 
The recommendations of the initiative are presented below. 

Coordinate spill reporting requirements. In addition to federal spill 
reporting requirements, each state in the region has requirements with 
a range of reporting times that vary from "immediately" (Illinois, 
Indiana, Minnesota, Pennsylvania, Wisconsin), to "within 30 min-
utes" unless circumstances make it impracticable (Ohio); to "no later 
than 2 hours" (New York), or "within 24 hours" (Michigan). There are 
also differences in the information required for an initial report. 

The initiative recommends that states review their spill reporting 
regulations to identify inconsistences with other state and federal 
reporting requirements. Also a need exists for the development of 
stronger notification links between the states and Canada in the event 
of a spill on either side of the border. 

Streamline the spill notification process. One barrier to effective 
spill response is the different spill-reporting telephone numbers main-
tained by each of the Great Lake states. One possible solution is to 
consolidate the notification numbers into a single, toll-free (800) 
phone number that can route calls to the appropriate state notification 
center. For example, several Pacific Northwest states use 800-
OILS-911. 

The initiative recommends consideration of establishing a single 
notification number that would be easy to remember, encourage 
greater reporting, and could be used as part of a broader campaign to 
raise public awareness. 

Enact spill responder immunity laws in all states. Spill responder 
immunity exempts companies that respond to a spill from liability for 
removal costs or damages that result from actions taken or omitted in 
the course of rendering care, assistance, or advice consistent with the 
National Contingency Plan, except in cases of personal injury, wrong-
ful death, gross negligence, or willful misconduct. Such immunity does 
not extend to those responsible for a spill. Inconsistent laws regarding 
responder immunity in the region will impede or prohibit rapid re-
sponse activities during an incident. 

The initiative recommends that states that do not currently have 
adequate spill responder immunity enact legislation that is consistent 
with that provided for under federal statute (OPA-90). 

Coordinate spill response exercises with industry, federal and state 
agencies. OPA-90 requires oil spill response exercises that include 
tabletop exercises for management teams and equipment deployment 
drills for responders. A coordinated approach to oil spill exercises 
among industry and local, state, and federal responders is an efficient 
opportunity to increase awareness of response capabilities and develop 
relationships among responders. 

Opportunities for this coordination already exist through local emer-
gency planning committees and area contingency planning commit-
tees. The initiative recommends exercise coordination to the extent 
practicable, and encourages state representatives to participate in 
industry-sponsored exercises when possible. 

Improve spill data collection for the Great Lakes basin. To talk 
constructively about spill protection in the region, it is essential to 
understand where and why spills occur. Data collected by the U.S. 
Coast Guard and analyzed by the American Petroleum Institute (API) 
cannot be narrowed to identify specific spill trends in the Great Lakes 
basin. 

The initiative recommends that states work with the National Re-
sponse Center to develop a uniform data collection system so that 
Great Lakes data can be analyzed independently. Basin-specific data 
are needed to evaluate the effectiveness of future protection efforts. 

Establish guiding principles for regulatory development. Initiative 
members, and particularly industry representatives, are concerned 
about the proliferation of regulatory programs for spill prevention and 
response. States should not feel compelled to develop additional regu-
lations unless federal requirements are found to be inadequate. 

If further regulation is required, the initiative recommends that 
these guidelines be followed. 

• Identify a specific need before developing a regulation. 
• Investigate voluntary, cooperative approaches to achieving envi-

ronmental objectives that include government, industry, and the 
environmental community. 

• Ensure that the state regulations are consistent with regulations 
already promulgated by the appropriate federal agency. 

• Where federal regulations do not exist, state regulations that are 
consistent with established operating standards should be 
developed. 

• In developing regulations, states should seek input from all af-
fected sectors of the petroleum industry. 

• Identify existing regulations that may conflict with proposed rules. 
• Evaluate proposed rules for cost effectiveness (environmental 

benefit vs economic cost). Regulations that increase cost without 
increasing environmental protection should not be promulgated. 

• Investigate alternative means to achieve desired environmental 
objectives such as incentives for investment in pollution control 
measures. 

• Adopt uniform enforcement policies across industry segments. 
Develop economic incentives for spill prevention efforts. Economic 

incentives are an effective mechanism to encourage greater investment 
in prevention technology. For example, liability credits could be issued 
to facilities that invest in prevention technology or training programs, 
or tax credits could be provided for investment in spill response 
equipment. 

While specific criteria were not developed, the initiative recom-
mends that companies and states jointly identify and evaluate innova-
tive economic incentives for spill protection practices in the region. 

Raise awareness of spill prevention principles and practices. During 
initiative meetings, industry participants noted that spill prevention 
practices have been developed and implemented by most large com-
panies. The initiative recommends that these practices be shared with 
other industries within the basin. In addition, there is a need for to 
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educate the public on practices that can prevent smaller, nonindustry 
related spills (which account for more than 60 percent of all spills in the 
region). Industry and state agencies should work together to promote 
spill prevention practices through existing state programs and outreach 
mechanisms, including public education efforts to reduce the number 
and impact of small spills. 

Continue the dialogue of the GLSPI. Members of the initiative 
recommend that the dialogue continue with meetings to be held on an 
annual or biannual basis to track progress of the above recommenda-
tions, and address new issues as they arise. 

The GLSPI report with these recommendations was presented to 
the Great Lakes governors and CEOs of member companies in May 
1994. In a statement concerning the report, Wisconsin Governor 
Tommy Thompson said that the initiative "represents an important 
public/private partnership to address our common concern" of pro-
tecting the Great Lakes region from spills. "In developing communica-
tion between the states and companies, we hope to serve as a model for 
the rest of the nation." 

Conclusion 

The GLSPI demonstrates the benefit of a public/private partnership 
in addressing complex policy issues that can be distilled into specific 
recommendations that are agreeable to the parties involved in the 
process. In using the initiative as a model for other partnerships, it 
important to note that getting started may be slow, and significant 
progress does not come easy. Participants found it difficult to keep the 
initiative moving in addition to their other responsibilities. As a solu-
tion, a third-party neutral (Clean Sites) was used to facilitate and 
moderate the discussions, which was extremely beneficial to the initia-
tive. The true success of the initiative lies in the willingness of state 
agencies and member companies to maintain an open dialogue on the 
issues. Each contributor comes to the table with a unique perception of 
the subject and a different expectation for results. To keep the subject 
in focus it is important to outline broad goals early in the process, 
without limiting the scope and possible outcomes. Assembling base-
line data (such as the legislative and regulatory barriers report) pro-
vides each party with a common understanding of the issues so that the 
dialogue can focus on solutions, rather than interpretations, of existing 
problems. 

Future GLSPI meetings will be coordinated by the Great Lakes 

Commission's Emergency Preparedness Task Force. The initial con-
cern is to track progress on implementation of the recommendations. 
As they arise, other spill-related topics will be considered by the 
initiative. 
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